# The Position of the US House of Representatives on the Kurdish Issue In Turkey 1993-2000

Asst. Prof. Dr. Manhal Elham Abdel

**Duhok Technical University** 

Manhal.abdel@dpu.edu.krd

Asst.Prof. Dr. Mohammed Hamzah Hussein

College of Education, University Of Al-Hamdaniya

dr.mohammed.hamzah@uohamdanyia.edu.iq

Asst.Prof. Dr. Ahmed Mahmood Alaw

University Of Samarra / College of Education

dr.ahmed.alaw@uosamarra.edu.iq

## **Summary:**

The interest of the members of the US House of Representatives, through their files and the minutes of their sessions, in the focus of their country's relations with Turkey on the issue of human rights and democracy. As well as that,the annual reports of the US State Department have recorded widespread and increasing violations regarding the issue of dealing with Kurdish citizens in Turkey, and how American lawmakers have become more Aware of and interest in these issues in their country's foreign policies.

The effects of the Kurdish issue in Turkey on the position of Congress appeared through the nature of US-Turkish relations, and directly from the US financial aid granted to Turkey, as well as the US arms deals with Turkey, their quality and quantity.

### **Introduction:**

The Kurdish issue in Turkey is receiving great international attention, and this concern has entered the corridors of The position of the US House of Representatives as part of the nature of Turkish-American relations, and its implications and direct effects on the nature of those relations.

The paper titled "The position of the US House of Representatives on the

**Kurdish issue in Turkey 1993-2000"** examines the nature of the practices and opinions of some members of the US Congress regarding the Kurdish issue in Turkey during the term of President Bill Clinton. As there were different activities, movements and positions of some members of the US Congress as a result of the policy of successive Turkish governments on the issue of democracy and human rights in the majority-Kurdish areas of Turkey, and how these members tried to demand the US government to pressure the Turkish authorities to reduce these arbitrary policies.

## The problematic of the study:

The study tries to address the nature of the Turkish government's actions towards their Kurdish citizens, and the echo of those measures within the corridors of the US Congress, and how the American representatives presented their views and positions on this thorny issue that the Turks have always tried to consider as an internal matter, rejecting all foreign interference.

## **Study hypothesis:**

If it is considered that the Kurdish issue in Turkey is an issue that affects human rights and democracy, and that it is the product of long decades, then the methods that the Turkish government tried to deal with this issue must be discussed, and does it rise to the familiar Western democratic approach? And how did the policy of Turkish governments have a reaction from the Kurdish movements within the natural borders of the Turkish Republic? What are the most prominent effects of that issue on Turkey's foreign relations, especially with the United States of America? .

## The first topic: The impact of the Kurdish issue on Turkish-American relations

The Turkish daily Al-Akhbar newspaper wrote in its issue dated August 4, 1994 that a growing trend has emerged within the US Congress working to cut financial aid to Turkey unless it works to improve the human rights situation within its territory)11.

The first effects of US congressional pressure on US-Turkish relations were clearly reflected in the annual US military aid to Turkey. This aid decreased from (500) million dollars gradually in 1991, until it finally ended in the year 1998<sup>)2(</sup>. In fiscal year 1995, the administration of US President Bill Clinton (1993-2000) proposed allocating \$ 405 million as a military grant to Turkey, but Congress reduced the amount to 364.5 million dollars<sup>)3(</sup>. After the State Department finished preparing the special report on the use of US weapons in the war in the southeast and human rights violations and submitting it to Congress in June 1995, Congress cut again 10% of the aforementioned amount to 328.05 million dollars. In fiscal year 1996, the US administration had proposed

an amount of 450 million dollars as a military grant to Turkey, but Congress reduced the amount to 321 million dollars)<sup>4(</sup>.

US military loans and grants to Turkey have also witnessed a sharp decline since 1996. Congress reduced annual military grants to dollars 175 million, and economic aid loans to 22 million dollars for the year 1997)<sup>56</sup>. Because of the increasing criticism and pressure from Congress and its restrictions on the American administration, Turkey did not receive funds in 1998, neither as part of the annual military grant programs nor from economic loan programs, and it was decided to grant it an amount of 1.5 million dollars only to finance foreign military programs and training programs, most of which focused on publishing A culture of human rights among the Turkish forces)<sup>66</sup>.

The file of US arms sales to Turkey did not remain untouched by problems during this period, as US arms sales to Turkey during the period (1994-1997) witnessed a significant decline<sup>)7(</sup>. The echoes of the criticisms of US administration officials in the year 1994, which were accompanied by reliable and international press reports about Turkey's extensive use of American weapons in combating Kurdish movements and campaigns to evacuate villages in the southeast of the country, echoed in the US Congress, which asked the State Department to prepare a report on Turkey's use of weapons. America Against Civilians<sup>)8(</sup>. It was considered at that time the most embarrassing and important statement of the US government)9(. The result of the report that the State Department carried out in cooperation with the Ministry of Defense on June 1, 1995, was that Congress resorted to imposing restrictions on US arms sales to Turkey and linked that important file to an "improvement in human rights record" in it, as well as a reduction in US military grants to Turkey. Although that report stressed in more than one paragraph the importance of Turkey and its previous positions towards the United States of America<sup>)10(</sup>.

After the Turkish Islamic Welfare Party led by Necmettin Erbakan came to power in Turkey (1996-1997), it gave the US Congress ample room to work on enacting laws that are unfavorable to Turkey, on top of which are those that restrict arms exports to Turkey. This has provided the appropriate ground for the powerful Greek and Armenian lobbies in Washington to work to pass legislation hostile to Turkish interests under the pretext of Turkey's poor human rights record. In 1996, American lawmakers stopped the sale of ten attack helicopters (Super Cobra) to Turkey, despite the approval of the US Defense Department)<sup>111</sup>, The US Congress justified this by saying that these helicopters were used "to transport Turkish forces to remote areas where human rights violations against civilians have been committed", based on Amnesty

International's reports<sup>12(</sup>. In the same year, Senator Powell Squadron stopped the sale of three naval frigates to Turkey for more than two years<sup>13(</sup>, despite the fact that they had already been paid for. In November 1996, Turkey, angry, canceled the aforementioned purchase of the ten helicopters, totaling 150 million dollars, after Congress had delayed them for more than a year under the pretext of using them in southeast Turkey against the Kurds<sup>14(</sup>. A Turkish official commented, angrily, on his country's decision, saying: "Turkey has canceled the purchase because it cannot allow its military requirements to be hostage to the hostile lobbies"<sup>15 (</sup>. The Turkish government referred the deal to (Franco German Eurocopter)<sup>16()</sup>. Whatever the case, since 1996 the restrictions of the US Congress on the transfer of US weapons to Turkey have become a reality, and its restrictions were described as (the arms blockade on Turkey)<sup>17()</sup>.

Pressures by the arms companies, which submitted a request in March 1997 to US Secretary of State Madeleine Albright to lift restrictions on arms deals to Turkey, did not deter Congress from moving forward in restricting the transfer of advanced weapons and military systems to Turkey<sup>118(</sup>. The US administration has tried to solve the problems and complications that Congress puts in the face of arms transfer to Turkey by emphasizing the importance of Turkey as a strategic ally of the United States of America, and by encouraging the Turks to undertake human rights reforms and taking pledges from Turkish leaders and officials. In February 1997, General Cevik Bir visited Washington to discuss Turkish-American military cooperation, and asked for more American support for Turkish military operations in northern Iraq. Although the aforementioned general was considered enthusiastic for relations with the United States of America, he threatened that: "He will make a costly issue. F16 training is a problem if America does not show further cooperation" 1991.

The position of the US House of Representatives did not pay any attention to the criticisms and threats of Turkish politicians and military alike, and American lawmakers did not discourage the administration's attempts in Washington, especially the Ministry of Defense, to dilute and reduce the results of the State Department's annual reports on human rights practices in Turkey. Therefore, the Foreign Relations Committee in Congress again requested from The Ministry of Foreign Affairs prepared a report similar to the June 1995 report, which was completed in early July 1997, when Congress received it 201. The outcome of the efforts of Congress for the year 1997 and the pressures of international bodies and organizations active in the field of human rights was the pledge of Turkish Prime Minister Masoud Yilmaz during his visit to Washington in December 1997 to respect the commitments he made to the US administration, which were centered around respecting human rights finding and

peaceful alternatives to the Kurdish issue. Under pressure from Congress, the Clinton administration pledged to stop the sale of attack helicopters to Turkey, which is estimated at 3.5 billion dollars, unless Turkey complies with the previously mentioned Yilmaz pledges. This was followed by the warning that the US State Department took an unprecedented decision when it imposed on Turkey not to use American-made soldiers' transport vehicles in eleven Kurdish provinces, where Turkish security forces and police committed serious human rights violations<sup>)21(</sup>.

Some members of Congress strongly disagreed with the administration's policy of handing over American weapons to Turkey. Cynthia McKinney, a member of Congress from Georgia, said that respecting human rights and democratic standards should be binding when selling arms or offering US grants to countries like Turkey "if they want [the Turks] to become our allies and take over our weapons"."The least we can do is suggest to them that they not use arms against their people", said McKinney)<sup>22(</sup>.

McKinney led throughout the year 1997 efforts in the US Congress to issue a draft (the Code of Conduct), to restrict the conclusion and financing of US arms deals to Turkey, but this met with the opposition of the US administration, and did not obtain the necessary votes in the Senate, which preserved it in the Conference Committee and thus did not see the light)23(. But McKinney returned and submitted the bill again in September 1998, as it had the support of 80 members, but it was not approved due to the postponement of the session before the vote)24(, to avoid embarrassing the American administration in front of the Turks. The compromise that won the approval of a majority of members of Congress was to take less comprehensive and assertive action, an amendment introduced by Senator Patrick Leahy, a Democratic senator from Vermont. The measure was an amendment to the Act on US Military Assistance to Foreign Security Units)25(. According to the aforementioned amendment, it was prohibited to supply military equipment to foreign security forces that violate human rights, and this also includes funding for military training programs, even if it is proven that one member of those units committed human rights violations)<sup>26(</sup>. The aforementioned amendment became the main obstacle to terminating the sale of armored personnel carriers to Turkey in 1999, and despite the pressures of the American administration that issued its export license<sup>)27(</sup>, the aforementioned amendment prevented the United States of America from using loan guarantees necessary to complete the deal, those guarantees that were described It is often a 'deal breaker')<sup>28(</sup>.

## The second topic: The position of the US House of Representatives on the Kurdish issue in Turkey

The **US** House of Representatives played an important role towards the Kurdish question in Turkey, through its support for a peaceful political solution to this issue. As Congress worked in more than one place to compel Turkey to end its misconduct with its Kurdish citizens and to consider their demands according to human rights considerations and democratic standards. The congress's hosting of Kurdish personalities and their invitation to Congress was of exceptional importance and a direct impact on congressmen's understanding and perception of the essence and size of the Kurdish question in Turkey. The Congress has invited Leyla Zana and Ahmed Türk, two representatives in the Turkish Parliament for the People's Action Party, to testify before the Helsinki Committee in the US Congress. On May 17, 1993 the two testified in the form of a statement to members of Congress. It began with an account of the conditions of the Kurds in Turkey after an introduction to their ancient history in the region. Then they were deprived of their rights in Turkey and subjected to the policy of assimilation into Turkish nationalism, and they talked about military rule in southeastern Turkey, and the village guards system. The two representatives also touched on the policy of systematic destruction of Kurdish villages and cities pursued by the Turkish government in the Kurdish regions under the pretext of fighting the PKK. The discussion also included eight proposals to achieve peace and establish brotherly relations between the Kurds and the Turks, the most prominent of which was the necessity of recognizing the Kurdish identity and granting the Kurds all cultural rights. Granting Kurdish political parties full legal and constitutional legitimacy, and disarming and dissolving village guards formations<sup>)29(</sup>.

US House of Representatives member John Porter (Illinois State Representative) and his wife Catherine, on all occasions they attend, face Turkey's policy towards the Kurds. As head of a party committee in the US Congress on human rights, John Porter played an effective role in reducing the volume of military aid that Turkey receives from the United States of America)<sup>30(</sup>.

A group of US congressmen also received Rams Kartal and George Ario, as representatives of the Kurdish parliament in exile, and close to the PKK. On October 6, 1995, these members sent a letter to US President Bill Clinton, beginning with an introduction on the Kurdish issue, and they mentioned in the letter that two Kurdish parliamentarians had presented to Congress aspects of the bad situation of the Kurds in Turkey, and that Mr. Kartal, who was a former deputy In the Turkish parliament for Van, in October 1991, he was forced to go into exile because he was accused by the Turkish government of treason and lifted

his immunity, because he demanded a peaceful solution to the Kurdish issue. As for the other deputy Ario, who is an Assyrian from Turkish Kurdistan, he was also forced to immigrate to Turkey because he called on the Turkish authorities to stop the policy of zero tolerance for the religious and cultural data of Assyrians in Turkey. One part of the letter states that the two "represent leaders of two groups and are now part of the Kurdish parliament in the newly formed exile". The letter called for Bill Clinton to recognize that Kurdish parliament, because it is "an elected body representing about a million Kurds living in exile in Europe" and because it is "a body that seeks to resolve the conflict with the Turks by peaceful means" and "if dialogue is encouraged between the representatives of this parliament in exile and the government ". Turkey on the part of the United States government, and with the support of the international community, it is likely that this will lead to the achievement of peace in the region. " The letter concluded with the signatories 'request of President Bill Clinton to respond to their call and stated that they" appreciate the response regarding his intentions to work with the Kurdish Parliament in exile to advance the cause of peace in Turkey..."<sup>)31(</sup>.

In February 1996, the Chairman of the Foreign Relations Committee in the US Congress Christopher Smith and Senator Steny Hoyer sent a letter to the President of the European Cooperation Council, Francois Ryan, to "open an office for relations and cooperation in northern Kurdistan," and they also called for work to find a peaceful solution to the Kurdish issue in Turkey, And sending a delegation of European parliamentarians to Turkey in order to closely examine the situation of the Kurds)<sup>32(</sup>.

The US House of Representativesalso expressed its understanding of the Kurdish issue with the approval of the House of Representatives on a draft resolution on January 25, 1996, which was read by New Jersey State Representative Smith on his behalf and on behalf of Representative Hoyer, during the second session of the 104th session of Congress, and after the decision was approved by the House of Representatives, it was referred to the Foreign Relations Committee. In Congress) The decision began with a presentation of the great tragedies and human losses resulting from the conflict between the Turkish government and the Kurdish fighters since the start of the war that has continued since 1984 in southeast Turkey, and the resulting large human losses, the displacement of 3 million civilians and the destruction of nearly 700 Kurdish villages. The decision referred to Turkish laws that restrict and criminalize freedom of expression and to imprison journalists, academics or human rights activists. The decision also touched upon the expulsion of Kurdish representatives from parliament and their exile due to their political views, and the denial of Kurdish citizens of their basic

rights such as the right to learn in the mother tongue and the freedom to participate in political life and publish in the Kurdish language. The decision also included alerting and reminding Turkey that it is a member of NATO, the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe, and a strategic partner of the United States of America, which has signed human rights charters and conventions issued by the United Nations, the 1948 Geneva Convention on Human Rights and Helsinki legislation, and that the long-term strategic interests of the United States of America They are at risk because of the ongoing conflict in Turkey, and that military operations are not a solution to the Kurdish question in Turkey. Rather, sitting at the dialogue table is what leads to peace, stability and democracy)<sup>34(</sup>.

It is worth noting that the resolution called on the US government to implement a number of recommendations, in the form of seven points. The first spoke about a request from the Turkish government to release all political prisoners and lift restrictions on freedom of expression. The resolution also calls on the PKK supporters to cease fire and to declare its acceptance of a democratic solution within the territorial integrity of Turkey. The Turkish government was also asked to declare a ceasefire)<sup>35(</sup>. As for the most prominent points included in the recommendations of Congress, the sixth point, which focused on granting the Kurds their full cultural, political and social rights)<sup>36(</sup>. The decision concluded by calling for a solution to the financial crisis in southeast Turkey. And to commit President Bill Clinton to providing technical assistance to implement the preceding paragraphs and points)<sup>37(</sup>.

Also on March 25, 1996, some representatives in the US Congress addressed a letter to President Bill Clinton asking him to pay attention to the issue of the ceasefire launched by the Kurdistan Workers Party on December 15, 1995. January 1996, I said: We can and must be the best peacemakers in the world. We are writing to you asking for help to bring ... peace to the Kurds who are struggling against harsh persecution in southeastern Turkey. The letter also touched on the role of Turkey's use of US weapons in exacerbating the disaster, and they wrote calling on the US administration to stop supplying Turkey with weapons as long as it continues to abuse the Kurds<sup>)38(</sup>.

On October 9, 1998, a member of the US House of Representatives, Bob Fellner, addressed his colleagues in Congress, saying, "I stand today to express my support for the unilateral ceasefire announced by Abdullah Ocalan ... from September 1 until further notice". And that this is an important opportunity for those who embrace peace and defend human rights, describing the situation of the Kurds in Turkey as a "historical tragedy". He also referred to the role of the Americans as the superpower that adopts the issue of establishing peace in the world world, as was done in the Israeli-

Palestinian agreements. And they must do something no less than that for the Kurds in Turkey)<sup>40(</sup>.

Bob Fellner also indicated in his speech that those who imprison the representatives of the people in the Turkish Parliament because of their testimony before one of the committees of this Congress should not receive our support. That leaders like Abdullah Ocalan, despite his violent past, but he promises to implement peace and harmony between the Kurds and their neighbors<sup>)41(</sup>.

These moves by some members of the US Congress aroused the ire of many Turkish politicians, and the reactions of some members of the US Congress regarding the imprisonment of Laila Zana and her comrades after they were stripped of their parliamentary immunity further complicate matters. As nearly fifty members of the US Congress sent a letter to Turkish Prime Minister Tansu Geller in October 1994, expressing deep concern about the trial of Kurdish representatives, questioning the message about Turkey's credibility and its commitments to human rights and the principles of democracy)<sup>42(</sup>.

New Jersey Congressman Frank Ballon indicated in a speech to the US House of Representatives on May 1, 1997, which he started with the phrase "Free Laila Zana". His colleagues to help in the release of Laila Zana after reviewing part of her life and the reasons for her arrest)43(.

Congressman Bob Fellner announced in a speech at a gathering organized by the American Kurdish Information Network, the Kurdish Cultural Center, and the Kurdish National Conference on August 23, 1997 in San Diego, California, that, together with 118 of his fellow congressmen, they had sent a signed letter to President Bill Clinton To work for the immediate and unconditional release of Laila Zana. In part of his speech, he declared: "The inspiring work of Laila Zana and thousands of others will one day put an end to Turkish oppression", and that more congressmen are standing with Laila Zana and the Kurdish people more than ever. There is no doubt that the US Congress is becoming more aware and more sympathetic to the dilemma of the Kurdish people)44(. Then Congressman Frank Ballon referred to Leyla Zana that she is "one of the victims of Turkish cruelty and irrational anti-Kurdish policy", and declared that the majority of the members of the US House of Representatives will join the European Parliament in defending that courageous woman, who is also a parliamentarian and elected, and whose goals are recognition of identity Kurdish and the freedom to speak and write in the Kurdish language, and the Kurds were granted cultural and constitutional rights for all Kurdish political parties)45(.

In an indication of the increasing interest of the US Congress in general in the case of Leyla Zana, on October 3, 1997, 153

members of the US Congress sent a letter to President Bill Clinton, in which they talked about the tragic case of Leyla Zana and her arrest by the Turkish government on March 2, 1994 and a prison sentence. A period of 15 years for exercising her right to freedom of speech in defense of the rights of the Kurdish people, and for one of the other charges related to her coming to Washington and her appearance before the Helsinki Committee in the US Congress. The letter asked the US President to exercise maximum pressure on the Turkish authorities for the immediate and unconditional release of Zana)46(. Congresswoman Elizabeth Voyres, one of the signatories to the aforementioned letter, likened the case of Laila Zana and her companions to that of Nelson Mandela, when she spoke before the House of Representatives on November 13, 1997, saying: "I heard people saying that these are terrorists, and I remember when Nelson Mandela described him as ( A terrorist). A terrorist is also a freedom fighter, that these people are looking for freedom for their people \*\*)47 ( . The same member came on October 9, 1998 to remind the Clinton administration once again of Laila Zana's situation and considered that Laila Zana, who is already serving a 15-year prison sentence, was sentenced by a Turkish court to: "It constitutes a flagrant violation of freedom of expression and an insult to her supporters around the world". And that "the Turkish government is afraid of Leyla Zana, and it believes that it can imprison her forever. That is the story of those who imprisoned Nelson Mandela. That long nights merry to a radiant dawn")<sup>48(</sup>.

US Congressman John Edward Porter saw granting Laila Zana the Nobel Peace Prize a measure in support of dialogue and peace, and came in the letter he addressed to the Nobel Peace Prize Committee on January 23, 1998, in which Laila Zana was nominated for her award. 1997 will be an act that establishes the start of a dialogue that could lead to peace. "Such an award will be a symbol of hope and peace in the region ... that such a courageous act by the committee will work to light a candle in a part as long as it remains dark in the world. I hope that you agree that such Light is necessary to end the misery of the long Kurds".

It is worth noting that the US Congress intervened when the US Supreme Court decided not to expel the Kurdish activist, Kani Ghulam, head of the office of the Kurdistan Workers 'Party (PKK) from Washington, as Turkey had hoped, and instead imposed four hundred hours of suspended imprisonment on him for possession of a false passport)<sup>50(</sup>. The result of the court disappointed Turkey)<sup>51(</sup>. Behind that lighter ruling was a letter signed by 20 members of the US Congress addressed to the head of the Los Angeles Department of Immigration, Richard Rogers, asking him to stop procedures that may lead to his deportation to Turkey, and they indicated the cases of murder,

kidnapping and torture widespread in Turkey, and they expressed their support for Ghulam's request to grant him. Political asylum, because they saw his return to Turkey as a grave danger)<sup>52(</sup>.

## **Discussions:**

It comes to mind that the multiple and limited positions of members of the US Congress regarding the Kurdish issue in Turkey were not at the level of ambition, as the US government did not seek to deteriorate its strategic relations with the Turks regarding some internal policies towards the Kurds that the Turks have always sought to improve and amend, and this is observed in the American role By helping the Turks, the leader of the PKK, Abdullah Ocalan, was arrested in Nairobi, Kenya, in February 1999.

### **Conclusion:**

By studying the content of the research, it becomes clear to us that the special attitudes of some US House of Representativeson human rights issues represented in Turkish dealing with the Kurds, were not identical with the procedures of the American administration, which has always sought to develop the nature of relations between the two countries.

The Turks are strategic allies of the Americans, as the internal issues in Turkey are dealt with by the US administration in accordance with the policy of softness, and do not exceed the demands and calls for their solution, and this is noted from the dialogues and speeches that were launched by the legislative authority in the United States of America. And how the Kurdish issue remained suspended without a radical solution to this day.

## Margins and sources

<sup>)1(</sup>Turkish Daily News, 4 august 1994; Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, The Kurdish question in American-Turkish relations 1991-1999, A thesis submitted, College of Education, University of Mosul, 2009, p.226; Ahmed Mahmood Alaw Alsamarrae and Mohammad Hamzah Hussein, The American – Turkish political Relations 1991-2001, Turkish Journal of Computer and Mathematics Education, Vol.12, No.2, 2021, p. 2452.

<sup>)2(</sup> See: U.S. Military Aid and Arms Sales to Turkey, (Fiscal years 1980 – 1999), via at (http://www.fas.org/asmp/library/reports/turkeyrep.htm#execsum); Carol Migdalovitz, "Turkey Issues for U.S. Policy", P. 66; Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 227.

<sup>)3(</sup>Human Rights Watch, "The Human Rights Picture in Turkey Grew Worse During 1995" via at: (http://www.hrw.org/reports/1995/WR95/HELSINKI-16.htm#P655\_198257); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 227.

- )4( Arming Repression: U.S. Arms Sales to Turkey. During the Clinton Administration, Pp. 10-11; Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 227; Madeleine K. Albright and Others, U.S. Turkey Relations: A new partnership, Independent Task force report, No.69, U.S.A., 2012, P.6-14.
- )5(Human Rights Watch, "The Human Rights Picture in Turkey Grew Worse During 1997" via at: (http://www.hrw.org/reports/1997/WR97/HELSINKI-17.htm#P674\_209013); Mehmet Ali Tugtna, Turkish-Us security relations 1945-2003: Agame-theoretical analysis of the institutional effect, Doctor of Philosophy, Bogazici University, 2007, p.234-237.
- )6( Arming Repression: U.S.Arms Sales II...; Human Rights Watch, "The Human Rights Picture in Turkey Grew Worse During 1996" via at: (http://www.hrw.org/reports/1996/WR96/Helsinki-19.htm#P960\_193943); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 228.
- )7(Omer Goksel Isyar, "An Analysis of Turkish-American relations from 1945 to 2004; inttiatives and reactions in Turkish foreign policy", Alternatives, Turkish Journal of International Relations, Vol.4, No.3, 2005, p.32-36.
- )8(Isa Afacan, Turkish-American relations in the post cold war era 1990-2005, Doctor of Philosophy, Florida International University, 2011, pp. 68-81; Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 228.
- )9(Human Rights Watch, "The Human Rights Picture in Turkey Grew Worse During 1995" via at: (http://www.hrw.org/reports/1995/WR95/HELSINKI-16.htm#P655\_198257); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 228.
- )10(U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE (BUREAU OF EUROPEAN AFFAIRS), Report on Allegations of Human Rights Abuses by the Turkish Military and on the Situation in Cyprus, 95/06/01. Via at: (http://www.fas.org/asmp/profiles/turkey\_cyprus\_1995.txt); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 229.
- )11(Human Rights Watch, "The Human Rights Picture in Turkey Grew Worse During 1996" via at: (http://www.hrw.org/reports/1996/WR96/Helsinki-19.htm#P960\_193943); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 229.
- )12( Carol Migdolovit, "Turkey: U.S. Sale of Helicopters", in, Sophia Lahlos, Turkey: Current Issues and Background, Nova Science Publishers, Inc., New York, 2003, p.45.
- )13( Sabri Sayari, "Turkey and United States: Changing Dynamics of an Enduring Alliance", in, Tariq Y. Ismael and Mustafa Aydin (ed), Turkey's Foreign Policy in the 21st Century: A Changing Role in the World Politics, Ashgate Publishing Company, USA, 2003, P. 36.
- )14( Michael M. Gunter, "The Kurdish Question and International Law", in, Ferhad Ibrahim and Gulistan Gurbay, "The Kurdish National Movement and the Struggle for National Autonomy", in, Berch Berberoglu, The National Question, Temple University Press, Philadelphia, 1995, p. 107.
- )15(Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 229.
- )16( Philip Robins, Suits and Uniforms: Turkish Foreign Policy Since the Cold War, University of Washington Press Seattle, U.S.A, 2003, P. 198.
- )17(Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 230.
- )18( Carol Migdalovitz, Op,Cit., P.70; Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 230.
- )19(Philip Robins Op,Cit., P. 198.
- )20( Department of State, U.S Military Equipment and Human Rights Violations, report submitted to the Chairman of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee on 1 July 1997, pursuant to Senate

- Committee Report 104-295, accompanying H.R. 3540. Via at: (http://www.fas.org/asmp/profiles/turkey\_dos\_USweapons.htm); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 230.
- )21(Human Rights Watch, "The Human Rights Picture in Turkey Grew Worse During 1998" via at: (http://www.hrw.org/worldreport/Helsinki-23.htm#P1117\_264948).
- )22( Kevin McKiernan, "Turkey's War on Kurds, The Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists", March-April, 1999,P. 29.
- )23( "Kurdish Question in Turkey", The U.S-Turkish Military Relationship", Via at: (www.mtholyoke.edu); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 230.
- )24( Kevin McKiernan, Op.Cit, P. 30.
- )25( Henri J. Barkey, "The Endless Pursuit: Improving U.S-Turkish Relations", in: Morton Abramowitz (Ed), The United States and Turkey: Allies in Need, A Century Foundation Book, New York, 2003., P.227.
- )26( Kevin McKiernan, Op.Cit, P.30; Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 231.
- )27( Washington Post, 31 December, 1998; Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 231.
- )28( Henri J. Barkey, Op.Cit, P.227.
- )29( Ahmet Turk and Layla Zana, "Testify Before The Helsinki Commission in the United States congress, 17 May, 1993, Via at: (www.kurdistan.org/washington/Turk-2and.html); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 231.
- )30(Henri J. parkey and Others , Turkey's Kurdish Question ,Translated By: Haval, Aras Press, Erbil, 2007 , p.126.
- )31( The Kurdish Parliament in Exile and The United States congress, Congress of the United States, Hous of Representatives, Washington, D.C. 20515, 6 October, 1995. Via at: (www.kurdistan.org/ Washington/letcon.html).
- )32( See: Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 231.
- )33( House Concurrent Resolution 136, 10uth congress, 2D Session, 25 January, 1996. Via at: (www.kurdistan.org/washingtion/hous.html).
- )34(Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 231.
- )35(Ibid,p. 232.
- )36( House Concurrent Resolution 136, 10uth congress, 2D Session, 25 January, 1996. Via at: (www.kurdistan.org/washingtion/hous.html); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 232.
- )37( House Concurrent Resolution 136, 10uth congress, 2D Session, 25 January, 1996. Via at: (www.kurdistan.org/washingtion/hous.html); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 232.
- )38( The Second Kurdish cease Fire and the United States Government, Congress of the United States, House of Reprehensive, Washington, D.C 20515, 25 March, 1996. Via at: (www.kurdistan.org/wqhsington/Leticong.html); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 233.
- )39( Ibid, p.234.
- )40( See: Ibid, p.235.
- )41( "The Kurdish Cease Fires An Opportunity; It should not be Squandered", 9 October, 1998, Via at: (www.kurdistan.org/washington/bFspeaks.html); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit., p. 234.

- )42( "The Statement of Congressman Bob Filner on the occasion the Inauguration of the National Congress of Kurdistan in the house Representatives", Washington. DC, 20 May 1999. Via at: (www.kurdistan.org/washington/Filner-nck.html).
- )43( See: Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 234.
- )44( "Free Leyla Zana", The speech below was delivered by congressman Frank Pallon of New Jersey, Hous Floor-United States. Congress, 1 May, 1994. Via at: (www.kurdistan.org/washington/speech2.html); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 234.
- )45( "U.S. Congressman Bob Filner (D) Supports Self-Determination for the Kurds," the speech delivered before a crowd of 200 people in San Diego, 23 August, 1997. Via at: (www.kurdistan.org/washington/filnerb.html); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 235.
- )46( "Statement by Rep. Fran Pallone", Jr.(D-NJ). Via at: (www.kurdistan.org/washington/Pallone.html) .
- )47( Congressional letter to president Clinton Signed by 153 Members of Congress, 30 October, 1997. Via at: (www.kurdistan.org/153html); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 235.
- )48( Congress woman Elizabeth Furse (D-OR), Floor of the House of Represents, 13 November, 1997. Via at: www.kurdistan.org/washington/Furse137.html .
- )49( "Congress woman Elizabeth Furse Condemns Turkey for Giving Leyla Zana Additional Prison Time, 9 October, 1998. Via at: (www.kurdistan.org/washington/efspeaks.html); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 235.
- )50( "Letter Form Rep. Porter, Nominating Leyla Zana For the Nobel Peace Prize", 23 January, 1998. Via at: (www.kurdistan.org/portnobel.html); Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 236; Henri J. parkey and Others, Op.Cit, p. 127.
- )51( The Washington Post, 29 October, 1996; Bayar M. Saef Al-Deen, Op.Cit.,p. 237.
- )52( Michael M. Gunter, "The Kurdish Question and International Law", in, Ferhad Ibrahim and Gulistan Gurbay, "The Kurdish National Movement and the Struggle for National Autonomy", in, Berch Berberoglu, The National Question, Temple University Press, Philadelphia, 1995,P.108.